Vera Gordon and the Liverpool Botanical Society
It was January 1935.  The lecture room on the third floor of the Hartley Botanical Laboratories fell silent.  Members of the Botanical Society who had been chatting in groups rushed to take up their seats as the sound of heavy footsteps coming up the stairs reached them. The Committee had had their usual monthly meeting in a stylish second floor room and now entered the upstairs lecture theatre as members rose from their seats. The President took his place at the front, the main secretary had a seat on her own and the first row as always was left free for the Committee.
On this particular day the President had declared the meeting in session, minutes of the previous meeting had been read and carried and presently Colonel Theodore Green stood up to say “I am proposing Miss Vera Gordon far membership of the Liverpool Botanical  Society”. Vera then duly stood up to be introduced to members and this was all recorded in the minutes. One month later the proposal was seconded as required and a further month passed before the proposal could be put to the meeting to be voted on. The April Bulletin of that year then recorded that Miss Vera Gordon was a new member of the Society. It was an impressionable experience for a young botanist, still a schoolgirl. Vera had known Colonel Green through membership of the Photographic Society, where her father had described her interest in plants to him.
Then, as now, the Society held winter indoor meetings and summer field excursions, but there were other events too. The annual soiree for example, was organised by the tiny, elderly Miss Warhurst. Since she was Secretary of the Associated Learned Society which included besides the LBS. the Geographical and Geological Societies and the Liverpool Field Club, she was able to organise two joint meetings a year. The L.B.S. played a considerable part in these evenings. The treasurer Mr. Routledge for example entertained the group for many years singing solos. Vera's particular contribution was making sandwiches in the University Museum Laboratories. This was clearly before the days of health and safety regulations.
Field meetings often involved coach travel so members needed to book before the meeting. These normally took place on a Saturday afternoon, since so many members worked .up to lunch time in those days. The meetings frequently went on as late as 9 o’clock in the evening however. Although over the years, as working practices changed, the meetings gradually became all-day affairs. Even so, members such as Horace Green were most reluctant for any change in practice. Other trends have been a move away from a male dominated Society, when ladies often made up less than one quarter of the L.B.S.
The war obviously had a big effect on the Society. Older members retired and many others moved away from the centre of Liverpool. Vera took over as Secretary in 1940, replacing Miss Alborne the minutes secretary and Miss Fell the bulletin secretary. One of Vera's duties was to prepare the monthly bulletin of the Society. It was then sent on to a lady in Birkenhead who was paid for typing with a certain ribbon, allowing the manuscript to be ironed on to a pad known as a cycloskein . 200 copies were then made from this. Vera, helped by Anne Swinney would then spend 2 evenings each month addressing envelopes, sticking on the halfpenny stamps and finally posting off the bulletins to all the members.
After the war Vera played an increasing role in the Society. In 1956 when several members of the Society decided to help Mr Travis with his Flora, Vera took on the enormous task of checking old records, collecting new ones and acting as secretary to the Flora Committee. Thanks to her and others, details of Vice County 59, the only English Vice County without a Flora at the time, was now described in Travis's Flora of South Lancashire, published in 1963.

It is not always realised how many institutions immediately requested this Flora. Universities across the U.K., in North America, Europe and Australasia together with famous Botanic Gardens such as Missouri Botanical Garden in St. Louis, or one of Europe's oldest surviving Gardens that of Leiden, Holland etc. all making up an impressive total.

Present members will no doubt think of Vera as a most knowledgeable and enthusiastic leader on field trips. There can be few paths anywhere in this area which she has not walked and enjoyed. Regular members will have many memories of early spring visits to Caergwrle or Loggerheads, summer among the Lancashire coast sand-dunes, or fungal forays in Freshfeld or Erddig with occasional trips further afield like Silverdale. In indoor meetings she has shared her world-wide experiences with us, introducing us to the Flora of many countries with the help of her beautiful slides. She has given lectures on many of her favourite spots from Turkey, Greece, Poland, the Dolomites, South Africa, Tien Shan mountains and many British locations.

Vera's contributions to the botany of this area have also been acknowledged by others. In 1987 she was awarded an honorary degree by the University of Liverpool and she continues to be invited to all their main events and degree ceremonies. Her degree was followed by a half hour interview focusing on Vera's lifelong interest in plants, broadcast on Radio Merseyside. In 2005 the BSBI finally made Vera an honorary member in recognition of her wonderful contribution as a recorder, describing her as the ideal member due to her work over an exceptionally long period of time, fun to be with on field trips and someone with a real enthusiasm for plants.

Over the years Vera has had an influence on many people. In his retirement interview last year Dr. John Dransfield paid tribute to the L.B.S. for their part in starting him on his career, leading from Cambridge University and on to Kew, where he has long been recognised as a world authority on palms. Letters among Vera's papers include notes from many well-​known botanists. One from 1960 in a schoolboy hand describes plants he has found in the Bolton area for instance - a lovely early contribution from Roy Lancaster.  Vera's contacts with the eccentric botanist known as 'weed king of the north’ the Reverend Shaw, could certainly form an article in itself.
As Secretary of the L.B.S. for 60 years, Vera never abandoned the high standards she brought to the position. Council minutes and every indoor meeting clearly written up, every field meeting faithfully described in the bulletin - either written up by her or collected from the leaders by early December of each year, with assistance given to any who asked for it. With the bulletin reduced to one issue per year, this with the annual programme was always completed and distributed at the January indoor meeting or posted to absent members. This continued until the introduction of Parnassia.
The L.B.S. has therefore seen many changes over the 100 years of its existence. Today we can remember that Vera Gordon has been an active member for just over 70 of those years, as well as a highly respected botanist nationally. It is great to have her here today and to say `thank you' for such a huge contribution to the success of this Society.
